PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 30, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 30, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Town Manager’s Report

Wellness Programs at Town Hall – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided an update on the activities of the Town’s Wellness Committee, a group of employees dedicated to improving the health, well-being, and fitness of Town employees.  Mr. Sylvia brought the Board’s attention to a Weight Watchers program that the Wellness Committee sponsored, noting that approximately twenty-five employees participated in the program and lost a combined total of 540 pounds to date.   These types of health awareness programs increase the overall well-being of the Town’s employees, he said, which, in-turn, ultimately helps the Town control its healthcare costs.  
Massachusetts Fire Academy Recruit Training – Mr. Sylvia reported on the Plymouth Fire Department’s participation in the Massachusetts Fire Academy’s 12-Week Recruit Training Program.  Since the department opened its seventh station, the Pinehills Station, in August of 2002, he noted, it has hired 58 new firefighters and there are currently three open positions due to recent retirements.  The training of these new firefighter recruits through the State-wide academy program (at no cost to the Town) has allowed the department to provide its new staff with the vital skills necessary to deliver top quality service to the Town's people, Mr. Sylvia explained.

DPW Annex – Mr. Sylvia noted that, in response to questions raised by some DPW employees at a previous meeting of the Board, he invited those employees to meet with him and the Assistant Town Manager.  He reported on the discussion with the employees, noting that he provided a review of the work done at the building to comply with state and local safety standards.  Three representatives of the employees who raised concerns were asked to review the MIIA risk assessment report, Mr. Sylvia said, and the Assistant Town Manager has worked with those representatives to schedule a follow-up meeting to discuss the report.
Positive Press about Plymouth – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to note that the travel section of CNN’s website and the New Bedford Standard Times both recently published positive articles on Plymouth’s success as a destination. 
Public Comment

Ann Marie Flanagan, Precinct 8 Town Meeting member, spoke to the Board regarding the DPW Annex and the recent concerns raised by Town employees about the safety of working in the building.  Ms. Flanagan noted that she took it upon herself to walk through and inspect the facility, and she made note of her findings.  She urged the Board to tour the building and address the conditions she observed. 

Barry Wood, Precinct 6 Town Meeting member, noted that he has also toured the DPW Annex, and he shared his belief that the facility should not be occupied until it is thoroughly cleaned, repaired, and properly ventilated. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti arrived and joined the meeting.
Mr. Sylvia responded to the allegations made by Ms. Flanagan and Mr. Wood, emphatically stating that he appreciates every employee who works for the Town and cares about their safety.  He reiterated the efforts that he and his staff have made to address concerns, open dialogue, and follow the recommendations given by state and local officials in regards to the DPW Annex.  Both the Commonwealth’s Division of Local Safety and the Town’s insurance carrier (MIIA) have cleared the building for occupation by staff, Mr. Sylvia noted, and he and the Assistant Town Manager will continue their efforts to work with the employees on the matter.  

Ms. Flanagan made repeated attempts to interrupt the dialogue between Mr. Sylvia and the Selectmen, at which time Chairman Quintal called for an end to the discussion.  

Public Hearing – Transfer to Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a Transfer of License, Change of Location, and an Upgrade of an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License from Sushi Joy Inc. d/b/a Sushi Joy, 148 Samoset Street, Gan Quan Chen, Manager, to an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, Sesame Z Corporation d/b/a Sushi Joy, 124B Colony Place, Gan Quan Chen, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Gan Quan “Gerry” Chen addressed the Board and explained his wish to move Sushi Joy to a more spacious location with an upgraded license so that he can offer better service to his customers.  The Samoset Street location will close when the new location at Colony Place is ready to open, Mr. Chen noted.

The Selectmen offered no questions to Mr. Chen, and Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor of, or opposition to, the license application. 
Paul Cripps of Destination Plymouth spoke in favor of the license application and noted that he is a frequent customer of Sushi Joy.

Chairman Quintal inquired if anyone wished to speak in opposition of the license.  No citizens came forward.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Transfer of License, Change of Location, and an Upgrade of an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License from Sushi Joy Inc. d/b/a Sushi Joy, 148 Samoset Street, Gan Quan Chen, Manager, to an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, Sesame Z Corporation d/b/a Sushi Joy, 124B Colony Place, Gan Quan Chen, Manager.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Fall Town Meeting Articles
Article 18
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw and Official Zoning Map #1 to create a Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD) and to establish Section 205-76 Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD) which would allow various uses, including, but not limited to, space for commercial production of various media, including live action motion pictures, animations, commercials and videos, music and theater, ancillary support facilities including related retail, cultural and educational activities, restaurants, office, services, day spas, community facilities, theaters, support facilities including hotels and associated meeting facilities, and “artists’ housing” and also include design standards, definitions, procedures and provisions for said uses as well as amend associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Lee Hartmann, Plymouth’s Director of Planning & Development, provided a presentation on the Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District (“MEPOD”) outlined within Article 18 pertaining to Plymouth Rock Studios’ (“PRS”) proposed motion picture production campus.  Mr. Hartmann reviewed the site locus; illustrated the minimum amount of developable land within a one mile radius of the site; and referenced the companion zoning map which specifically details where the Town will allow the project.
Prepared by Planning Staff, reviewed by Town Counsel, and vetted through eighteen public hearings and workshops, the MEPOD, Mr. Hartmann explained, is a consensus document between the Planning Board and PRS that must work in conjunction with the design standards set by the Planning Board.  The studio project is further subject to the Massachusetts Environmental Protection Act (“MEPA”) process, he noted.  Mr. Hartmann outlined some of the controls and protections that the Town will retain over the project, and he discussed the highlights of the overlay district, including prohibited uses, setbacks, height, noise and lighting, studio-to-accessory-uses ratio, maximum size, and the specifics of the campus.  The Planning Board and Planning staff, he added, kept the concerns of the surrounding neighborhoods at the forefront of the MEPOD development process, and every effort was made to build protections into this zoning bylaw to protect them.

Marc Garrett, chairman of the Planning Board, addressed the Board and provided an overview of what he described as the ‘technical underpinnings’ that brought the MEPOD to its current form.  The Planning Board, he said, spent over 30 hours in hearings focused on the traffic, noise, lighting, and visual character components of the project, with traffic being the only facet that remains unresolved prior to Town Meeting.  Mr. Garrett discussed the special permit process versus as-of-right development, and he reminded the Board and the audience that approval of the MEPOD is not an approval of the project; it is merely approval of the process by which the Town will further review the project. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Tavares offered their congratulations to the Planning Board and Planning staff for the remarkable and successful efforts they put into constructing the MEPOD.  Selectman Tavares noted that he would like to see the fiscal impact study (commissioned by the Town) related to the studio as soon as possible.

Selectman Mahoney inquired about infrastructure components related to the project, as well as the I3 (“I-Cubed”) Funding from the State.  Mr. Sylvia responded that these aspects will be further discussed in conjunction with the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between the Town and PRS.  
Chairman Quintal asked if PRS had any plans to initiate training programs for Plymouth’s workforce prior to opening the studio.  Thom Black of PRS responded that he and his colleagues are currently investigating collaborative relationships with the area’s educational institutions to explore training opportunities.  Bill Wynne of PRS noted that, while equity and debt might be an issue during the current economic downturn, the entertainment industry is generally recession-proof, and he believes that financing will be in place when PRS is ready to move forward with the project.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 18 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 4

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility studies and other types of studies for the various departments of the Town substantially as follows: 

A. Fire Dispatch Center Upgrades 

B. Public Works Vehicle Replacement 

C. Library HVAC 

Or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Sylvia briefly outlined the three capital projects that he and the Finance Director felt were most necessary to bring forth to Town Meeting: (a) upgrades to the Fire Dispatch Center, (b) fuel-efficient replacement vehicles for the DPW, and (c) an upgraded HVAC system for the Plymouth Public Library.

Fire Chief Ed Bradley addressed the Board to articulate the importance of the requested upgrades to the emergency dispatch system.  The system is now outdated and unsupported by technicians, he said, to the point that the Town is sometimes paying four to five times as much for outdated repair and replacement parts that carry no guarantee. 
Chairman Quintal initiated a brief discussion with the Chief regarding the Fire Department’s current rescue truck.  The Chief noted that he would be coming back to the Board at some point within the near future to request a replacement vehicle in which the department’s rescue equipment can be consolidated and transported.

Mr. Sylvia discussed the DPW’s request for four fuel-efficient replacement vehicles.  Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about possible changes being made to the Vehicle Use Policy, to which Mr. Sylvia responded that he and a staff team (including the Finance Director and Selectman Machado) have begun work on revising the policy.     

The Library request, Mr. Sylvia explained, relates to an energy audit and benchmarking study that demonstrated an opportunity for the Town to save thousands in energy costs with the replacement of the aging and outdated HVAC system at the Library.  Mr. Sylvia referred the Board’s attention to a memo regarding energy efficiency from Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, in which it is noted that the Library is one of the Town’s biggest consumers of energy.  As part of the Green Communities Act, Mr. Sylvia added, NSTAR will be offering efficiency rebates, for which the Library project will be eligible.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 26

To see if the Town will vote to amend the “Master Plan for Pinehills Community,” revised May 2000 previously approved and adopted by the Town Meeting on June 7, 2000, as previously amended by Special Permit dated May 8, 2001, by Special Permit dated June 19, 2001, and by Amendments adopted by the Plymouth Town Meeting on April 13, 2004, and April 4, 2005 (collectively, the “Development Plan”), by incorporating additional land into the Pinehills Community under and subject to the provisions of the Development Plan, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION: Allison Mulcahy, ET AL.

Mr. Hartmann introduced the discussion on Article 26 and noted that it is identical to the petitioned article brought forth by The Pinehills in 2007 to add 69 acres to The Pinehills Community.  Town Meeting rejected the previous petition, Mr. Hartmann noted, because it felt that The Pinehills needed to make more of a commitment to Plymouth’s roster of affordable housing.  

John Judge spoke to the Board on behalf of The Pinehills, reiterating that Town Meeting had asked The Pinehills to address how it might help with affordable housing prior to expansion of its development.  After discussions with Town officials, Town Meeting Members, and local housing organizations like Habitat for Humanity, he said, The Pinehills has since created The Pinehills Affordable Housing Charitable Trust to assist with affordable housing projects within Plymouth.  The Pinehills, itself, will make an initial donation to the trust in the amount of $500,000.00, Mr. Judge explained, and it is exploring unique strategies through which it can continue to grow the fund, thereafter.  
Selectman Mahoney asked Mr. Judge to discuss The Pinehills’ plans to expand its community, if Article 26 passes at Town Meeting.  Mr. Judge explained that, according to the agreement made with the Leto family (who sold the additional acreage outlined in Article 26 to The Pinehills), 70% of the parcel must remain as open space, leaving 21 acres upon which more units may be built.  Mr. Judge briefly discussed the Open Space and Mixed-Use Development (OSMUD) and how it would affect what The Pinehills could do with the additional acreage. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 26 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a 5-minute recess to prepare for the remaining presentations.

Article 1
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By-Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.    
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Mr. Sylvia referred the Board’s attention to a memo from the Assistant Town Manager regarding proposed upgrades to the Finance Director, Human Resource Director, and Planning & Development Director positions, as well as wage increases for the Town’s seasonal Natural Resources Assistants and Technicians.  Mr. Sylvia explained, in more detail, the upgrades proposed for the three director positions, noting that these upgrades will help the Town attract and retain quality employees.  Also of note, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, is the fact that the subsequent increases resulting from the passage of Article 1 must be absorbed into each respective departmental budget. 
The Board posed questions to Mr. Sylvia and discussed how Plymouth compares to other, similar communities.  Within the discussion, Mr. Sylvia noted that he would like to institute a system by which the Town conducts reclassifications of all its employee groups on a regular, rotating basis.  Discussion ensued amongst the Board regarding the proposed reclassifications for the director positions.
Selectman Machado referenced his previous request that the Town institute a hiring freeze and stated that he would not support Article 1 during such difficult financial times.  He emphasized that his stance on the article should have no personal bearing on the staff in question, and he asked that the Town hold off on these upgrades until the spring, when it will have a better idea of what State Aid will total.
Chairman Quintal, Vice Chairman Malaguti, and Selectman Tavares noted their support of the article, based on the importance of retaining quality employees.  
Selectman Mahoney noted his hesitation to offer the increases, considering the dismal forecast for the budget and the fact that union contracts will be up for renegotiation within the next year.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 1 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 3-2-0, with Selectman Machado and Selectman Mahoney casting the opposing votes.
Article 20

To see if the Town will vote to petition the General Court for special legislation, as on file with the Town Clerk, rescinding the provisions of Chapter 2 of the Acts of 1945, which act placed the Chief of the Fire Department and Chief of the Police Department positions under Civil Service law, and exempting said positions from Civil Service; provided, however, that the General Court make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the Board had previously decided to table its decision on Article 20.  He referenced the information provided by the Town Manager’s Office on the number of communities (88) within Massachusetts who have taken their Fire and Police Chief positions out of civil service, and he advocated that Plymouth do the same, to eliminate the politics from the appointment process.

Members of the Board discussed the pros and cons of removing the positions from civil service.  Selectman Mahoney explained that he will need more information prior to making a decision.  Since the Town is already in the midst of the Assessment Center hiring process for the new Police Chief, Selectman Mahoney suggested that the Board take more time to make a decision upon the matter.  Mr. Sylvia reported that the Assessment Center testing was completed the previous week, and when the scores are released, he must make his decision from the top three scorers.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to take no action on Article 20.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (New)

· TLC Quality Transportation Inc., 42 Dublin Drive, Plymouth, Brian Mazilli, Owner, applied for:

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Livery

· One Vehicle – Livery


Vehicle has been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department

· Four Vehicle for Hire Operators:

· Brian Mazilli

42 Dublin Drive, Plymouth, MA 02360

· John Coombs

128 Grove Street, Kingston, MA 02364

· Edward Valla

126 Grove Street, Kingston, MA 02364

· David Murphy 
310 Long Pond Road, Plymouth, MA 02360

(Duplicate license, misplaced original)

Issuance of the above operator licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check.  Driving records show no basis for denial. 


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery), one Vehicle Permit (Livery), and four (4) Vehicle for Hire Operator Permits for TLC Quality Transportation Inc., as outlined above.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

· Brown Bag Express, 59 Industrial Park, Sherry Pratt (Formerly D’Angelos), requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of the license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Brown Bag Express.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Licenses in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· Sesame Z Corporation d/b/a Sushi Joy, 124 B Colony Place, Gan Quan Chen, Manager, requested the following licenses in conjunction with its Transfer, Change of Location, and Upgrade of License Type hearing:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, TV
· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.


On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Common Victualler License, Comprehensive Entertainment License, Early Sunday Opening Permit, and Extension of Hours for Sesame Z Corporation d/b/a Sushi Joy.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes / May 27, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the May 27, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal, as he did not attend this meeting.
Meeting Minutes / June 3, 2008 – The Board approved the minutes from the June 3, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Meeting Minutes / June 9, 2008 – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes from the June 9, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Vice Chairman Malaguti, as he did not attend this meeting.
Extension of Food Cart Permit at Memorial Hall – The Board approved an extension to the time period during which Digital Media Services may operate a food cart on the side lawn of Memorial Hall to May 1, 2008.  The original permission granted by the Selectmen at its meeting of July 8, 2008 was for a period ending September 30, 2008.  
Warrant for November Elections – The Board signed the warrant for the November 2008 elections.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Transfer Station Fines – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the number of violation fines issued, to-date, through the newly-instituted plate-scan systems at the Town’s transfer stations.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would collect this data from the DPW’s Solid Waste Division.

Ballot Initiative to Repeal the State Income Tax – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if the Town’s Finance Director could provide the Board with an impact analysis of how devastating the effects of ballot initiative to repeal the state income tax might be to municipal budgets.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Finance Director is waiting on analysis data from the Massachusetts Taxpayers Association prior to bringing a presentation to the Selectmen.  
Emergency Preparedness Center – Selectman Tavares requested an update on the status of the Civil Preparedness Center (Emergency Operations Center) at an upcoming meeting.  

New Business

Safety & Education for Alternative Heating – Selectman Machado noted that he spoke with the Fire Chief about reminding and educating the public that permits are needed for the installation of wood stoves and alternative heating systems.  Considering the skyrocketing cost of fuel, he said, it is important for Plymouth’s residents to be aware of the dangers of improperly installed systems. 
Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation – Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would hear an update from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation during the October 7, 2008 meeting.

Attorney General’s Forum on Energy – Chairman Quintal announced that Massachusetts Attorney General Martha Coakley will hold a Winter Heating & Energy Roundtable in the Mayflower Room at Plymouth Town Hall on October 1, 2008.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (value of real property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return from Executive Session and, thus, the Board adjourned the public portion of the meeting.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen

Page 2 of 10

